# Town of Dartmouth Board of Health Minutes of the Meeting of 18 July 2013



The meeting notice was duly posted.

This meeting was called to order at 6:05 p.m.

Thomas W. Hardman, Leslie E.J. McKinley and Lynne Brodeur, were presents
Wendy Henderson, Director of Public Health was also present.

The Minutes of the meeting of June 20, 2013 were accepted as corrected by Thomas W. Hardman, Leslie E.J. McKinley and Lynne Brodeur.

RE: State Road Cement Block/Plat 164, Lot 46, 656 State Road - Dust Complaint - 7/21/2010 - No new complaints were received.

RE: Public Information Meeting Sponsored by D.E.P. Relative to Clean Communities (Cecil Smith Landfill) Capping and Closure/Plat 72, Lot 6 Old Fall River Road – The Board perused a letter from Ronald Labelle, Commissioner of the Department of Infrastructure for the City of New Bedford. The letter was addressed to the Select Board regarding concerns about the use of New Plainville Road for large volumes of heavy trucks on a daily basis, Turner Pond Bridge concerns a volume and weight and public safety with the transportation of contaminated soils. The Board also perused a letter sent by a resident of 367 Old Fall River Road to David Cressman relative to the public meeting held on June 27, 2013. The resident's concerns were with the proposed capping the landfill rather than cleaning the site. The Board also perused an email from Wendy Henderson to Marcia Benes of MAHB relative to assistance with options and authority issues related to the proposed cap on a privately owned landfill.

Leslie E.J. McKinley informed the Board that she and Wendy Henderson attended the second public hearing. Ms. McKinley felt that there were a lot of unanswered questions. Ms. McKinley also stated that the Town has not received a copy of the proforma. Ms. McKinley also had concerns about restrictions after the landfill is capped, will the owner be allowed to do whatever to the site.

In a related matter, Wendy Henderson, Director of Public Health brought to the Board's attention that the illegal trailer on site which was being used by a Farm Supervisor employee of Mary Robinson has an illegal cesspool. Theresa Brum of 958 Hixville Road asked the Board who was evicted from the property. The Board explained it was the tenant farmers. Robert Michaud of 40 Alice Street questioned how did the well for the trailer get drilled? The Board explained that the well is connected to the main house.

The Board discussed the aforementioned and with Leslie E.J. McKinley motioning and Lynne Brodeur seconding, the Board unanimously voted that the existing system fails to protect public health and environment as defined in the State Environmental Code 310 CMR 15.024 and said violation constitutes a nuisance under the provisions of Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 111, Section 122. Furthermore, this condition is a violation of the State Sanitary Code 105 CMR 410.300, Minimum

Standards of Fitness for Human Habitation 410.000 and the Dartmouth Housing Code. An order is to be sent to Mary Robinson to make arrangements to abandon the septic system within thirty (30) days of the date of the notice.

In addition, Wendy Henderson, Director of Public Health informed the Board that she had not heard back from Marcia Benes of M.A.H.B. due to vacations.

RE: Compost Situations & Complaints/Wilfred Francis Plat 37, Lots 36 & 27 Fisher Road – At this time, Thomas W. Hardman recused himself from the discussion. Leslie E.J. McKinley and Lynne Brodeur perused a memo from Health and Sanitary Inspector Christopher Michaud relative to organic wastes composting, handling, disposal and hauling. Mr. Michaud explains in the memo that in November of 2012, D.E.P. revised 310 CMR 16.000 pertaining to solid waste. Changes to 310 CMR 16.000 are substantial for activities involving the handling and processing of certain organic wastes as MASS DEP is trying to provide alternative sources for the disposal of these materials and thereby divert them from the conventional methods of solid waste disposal. The changes encourage the composting and processing of organic wastes into usable materials or alternative sources of energy.

310 CMR 16.03(2)c and 16.04 enables the activities of handling, processing and composting of listed organic wastes with exemption to the site assignment requirements. Prior to the implementation of these regulations these activities were mostly limited to site assigned facilities, piloting permits and agricultural operations that were registered with the Massachusetts Department of Agricultural Resources. Agricultural exemptions still exist and alternative exemptions are now provided such that MASS DEP can now issue a "General Use Permit" for the aforementioned activities without the agricultural or site assignment provisions that restricted these activities to relatively few locations in Southeastern Massachusetts prior to November of last year.

Dealing with composting and seafood waste dumping issues off Fisher Road and a recent complaint on Hixville Road relative to dumping of wood wastes, Mr. Michaud called Sumner Martinson from MASS DEP to obtain clarification on the requirements for a "General Permit." Based upon Mr. Michaud's description of the operations at the two locations Mr. Martinson said that both sites would be eligible for a "General Permit" once they are available. About a month ago Mr. Martinson said he expected the permit application to be available online and to check back in a few weeks. Mr. Michaud recently checked online and it is still not available. Mr. Martinson said he is anxious for it as well and hopes it will be available soon.

On the morning of June 27, 2013, Mr. Michaud observed a Rome Packing Truck heading in the direction of Dartmouth on his way into work. Rome Packing was denied a permit to haul and dispose of waste in the Town of Dartmouth at a recent Board meeting due to their failure to provide an approved disposal facility in accordance with our local regulations. The truck pulled into the Francis property off Fisher Road and proceeded to the back where they were once again observed dumping seafood wastes near the Kingfisher properties.

Previously Mr. Francis has been very uncooperative when pressed to provide or apply for official approval to conduct composting at his property. Mr. Michaud had a conversation with him on the same day and he said he will fill out an application for a "General Permit" once they are available. Mr. Michaud explained to Mr. Francis that

applying will be easier than all of the conversations they have had. Mr. Francis called a day or two later to advise that he called Sumner Martinson to see if the application was available and was told not yet.

At this point, the Board of Health is in a state of limbo as 310 CMR 16.000 was revised almost eight months ago and despite the changes going into effect, MA DEP is unable to administer them as they pertain to Mr. Francis or other similar operations due to the absence of an application form. Furthermore, several similar operations in town are accepting various organic wastes from licensed garbage and waste haulers. While these disposal facilities are operating without permits they are unable to even apply for one at this time.

That leaves the Board of Health with a situation where licensed haulers are dumping at unapproved facilities that are unable to be approved until MA DEP gets the application online. At this point it seems no fault should be placed upon the disposal facilities that are accepting the organic wastes as intended by MA DEP; however a decision should be made to address the haulers actions. A possible solution would be to allow them to continue hauling to these facilities until the application is available and then if the disposal facility fails to apply or is denied than at that point the hauler will need to find another facility that is approved or applying for approval. Finally, if the previously mentioned solution is implemented Mr. Michaud would suggest that the Board revisit the application for Rome Packing Company for consistency.

The Board discussed organic waste composting, handling, disposal and hauling. The Board has been apprised that in November of 2012, D.E.P. implemented changes to 310 CMR 16.000 – Solid Waste. The changes are substantial for activities involving the handling and processing of certain organic waste. Agricultural exemptions still exist and alternative exemptions are now provided that Mass. D.E.P. can issue a "General Use Permit". Per a conversation with an official at D.E.P., it is the Board's understanding that the site that Rome Packing is hauling seafood products in Dartmouth would be eligible for this "General Use Permit". However, at this time, D.E.P. has not completed or implemented the permit application.

Therefore, with Lynne Brodeur motioning and Leslie E. J. McKinley seconding, it was the 2-0 decision of the Board to revisit Rome Packing Garbage Waste Hauler Application. The fee for the permit will be waived.

In allowing Rome Packing to haul to Wilfred Francis facility will be on the condition that when the D.E.P. – General Use Application becomes available, it must be completed and approved and a copy of the "General Use Permit" forwarded to this office within thirty days. Failure to comply with this condition or denial from D.E.P. will result in revocation of the Board of Health Garbage Hauler Permit.

RE: Dartmouth Lodging Regulation – Draft – 01/09/2013 – The Board perused the draft regulations and complimented Wendy W. Henderson and Christopher Michaud on the regulations. Wendy Henderson, Director of Public Health would now like to forward the regulations to the Select Board, Fire Department, Police Department and Motel Operators.

RE: Adelino Cordeiro/Plat 138, Lot 182 Gorham Street - Animal Complaint - 10/04/12 - The Board perused the Limited Power of Attorney from Edward Diogenes to Mr. Cordeiro. Also a memo from Kenneth Ferreira to Mike O'Reilly, Conservation

Commission Agent was perused informing Mr. O'Reilly that Ferreira Engineering is working on a NOI plan to submit to the Conservation Commission. No action required at this time.

School Nurses Concerns Relative to Public Health - 06/20/2013 - After RE: the last Board meeting, Thomas W. Hardman, Chair contacted Gregory Jones, School Committee Chair about the School Nurses concerns. Mr. Jones responded that the School Nurses should meet with Jim Kiely, Business Manager for the Dartmouth Public Schools. Therefore, Wendy Henderson, Director of Public Health drafted a letter to Mr. Jones stating the Board of Health's concerns relative to the use of temporary unqualified nurses in the public school system. In addition, Ms. Henderson also stated that the Public Health Nurse works with school nurses on a regular basis in conducting communicable disease follow-ups, school wellness policy development, scheduling vaccination clinics and general public health issues that involve Dartmouth's student population. The Lead Nurse is generally the point of contact where information flows in and out to address matters in a timely manner. In the absence of a Lead Nurse, the Board of Health searches thru the system for answers from each school nurse. Ms. Henderson then requested that Mr. Jones attend an upcoming meeting to discuss this matter.

In a related matter, Christine Styan informed Wendy Henderson that Jim Kiely informed her that one Nurse was hired on June 27, 2013.

The Board discussed the aforementioned and rather then send a formal letter, the Board would like Wendy Henderson to send an email to Ana Riley, Superintendent and Jim Kiely, Business Manager to inquire as to the status of School Nurse staffing for the upcoming school year. It is the Board's understanding that there were two school nurse positions last school year that were not filled by full time regular trained school nurses. The Board would also like included in the email the question about a Nurse Leader, traditionally the Board of Health's point of contact for communicable disease/outbreak/ community health issues, been hired? The email will request that the Board members be given an update.

RE: Dartmouth Shelter Planning – 06/20/2013 – Wendy W. Henderson, Director of Public Health informed the Board that Jen Fagan of Community Nurse and Hospice Care attended the last Shelter Planning Meeting and was very upset at the way it was handled. Jane Stankiewicz was unable to attend. Ms. Fagan was unable to explain the proposal of a 24/7 on call nurse to assist with shelter intake, medical needs and evaluation. Susan Weiner, Attorney for Community Nurse and Hospice Care will be handling this issue now.

RE: Dartmouth Supplemental Regulations to Title 5 12/17/2011 - Ms. Henderson informed the Board that Christopher Michaud, Health and Sanitary Inspector is revising the Regulations.

RE: Animal Permit Application - The following application for an Animal Permit was reviewed and endorsed by the Animal Inspector. Abutters were notified and comments were received.

<u>Sharron Crooks/Plat 72, Lot 14, 538 Old Fall River Road - 30 Pigeons - The Board reviewed the application for an Animal Permit from Ms. Crooks. The Board took into consideration abutter's concerns. The following abutters sent comments:</u>

Danny Perry/544 Old Fall River Road – rodent concerns, noise, odor and illegal dumping in the wetlands; Mark & Jacqueline Pinheiro/530 Old Fall River Road – rodent concerns, pigeon droppings, addition of more pigeons and pigeons allow to fly in the neighborhood.

Therefore, the Board discussed the aforementioned and with Leslie E.J. McKinley motioning and Lynne Brodeur seconding, it was the unanimous decision of the Board to approve a temporary six month Animal Permit for 30 Pigeons with the following stipulation.

• A rodent control plan must be put into place immediately to eliminate rodents

The Animal Inspector will conduct an inspection after six months of permit issuance and report findings to the Board of Health. At the time the Board of Health will grant an annual Animal Permit if no problems are cited. If complaints are filed and substantiated, action will be taken by the Board which may include removal of all pigeons and revocation of the Animal Permit. In addition, suggesting that Ms. Crooks work with neighbors as to resolve any other concerns they have.

RE: Wendy W. Henderson, Director of Public Health – The Board perused a summary of Board of Health activities that Ms. Henderson is working on or completed since the last Board of Health meeting.

<u>RE:</u> Janice Young, Health and Sanitary Inspector - Summary - The Board perused a summary of Board of Health issues that have occurred and been addressed by Janice Young from June 20, 2013 to July 12, 2013.

RE: Complaints: - The following complaint were investigated by Lori Biggs and Stacy Rebelo, Animal Inspectors and reviewed by the Board:

Jose & Agnes Bizarria/Plat 163, Lot 2, 446 Reed Road – Rooster Crowing – July 03, 2013 – Ms. Biggs visited the site on July 03, 2013 and was informed by the owner that she will not apply for a permit for the rooster and will have the chickens and rooster brought to the auction on July 08, 2013. A follow up has not been completed.

Therefore, the Board requested that a follow up be completed to make sure the rooster is no longer on the property.

<u>Joe Amaral/Plat 38, Lot 33-1, 553 Chase Road – Manure Storage – June 18, 2013</u> – Investigation on June 27, 2013 by Ms. Biggs revealed no evidence of a manure pile. Ms. Biggs also noted she did not detect any odor; there was manure compost in the garden but no odor. Property well maintained.

<u>Leonel Amaral/Plat 33, Lot 77, 749 Chase Road - Odor from Animals - June 10, 2013</u> - Inspection conducted on June 20, 2013 by Stacy Rebelo revealed area was clean, normal odor not strong. The excess goats were now old enough to remove from property and would be leaving the site by the end of the week. Ms. Rebelo then went to the complainants house and noted there is a stream and still water that smelled and a musky wood smell and a faint smell of goats.

Complaint Log - June 14, 2013 to July 12, 2013 - The Board perused the copy of the complaint log from June 14, 2013 to July 12, 2013. No action required.

Beach Test Results for June 18, June 25, July 02, 09, 16, 2013 - Water Quality Testing for area beaches was conducted on the aforementioned dates by Health and Sanitary Inspector Janice Young. Results are as follows:

						ACHE							
			ENI		DATE	PER 10	JUIVI.						
	June 11	June 18	June 25	July 02	July 09	July 16	July 23	July 30	Aug 6	Aug 13	Aug 20	Aug 27	Re Test
Hidden Bay	>500	<2	30	34	32	<2							
Oak Hill	4	<2	4	<2	6	4							
Anthony's Beach	20	<2	<2	<2	2	2							
Bay View	<2	<2	<2	<2	8	<2							
Mishaum Point/Salter's Point South	<2	<2	<2	<2	<2	<2							
Salter's Point Main Beach	16	<2	2	18	2	<2							
Nonquitt	<2	2	<2	<2	<2	<2					_		
Jone's Beach-Town South	40		14		<2								
Jone's Beach-Town North	.34		<2		2								
Apponagansett - Town	276	<2	2	8	<2	<2							
Moses Creek - Town	198	102	<2	70	2	66		1					
Round Hill - Town (Bi-weekly)	96	20	4	4	<2	<2							

\*\* GEO. MEAN = 39 beach closed

Septic Plans - The following septic plan was reviewed by Health and Sanitary Inspector, Christopher Michaud and approved by the Board.

Michael Fernandes/Plat 105, Lot 86, 47 East Avenue - Variance and Waiver -The Board discussed the aforementioned septic plans and pursuant to the provisions of 310 CMR 15.000, Title 5, with Leslie E. J. McKinley motioning and Lynne Brodeur seconding, the Board of Health voted unanimously to approve the aforementioned plans with the following waivers:

<u>Section</u>	Waiver
15.405 (1) (i)(k)	Sieve analysis in lieu of perc test due to saturated conditions - Class 1 soils
15.211	Minimum setback distance of 91 feet from soil absorption system to a coastal bank. 100 feet required.

<sup>\*</sup>Violation of bacteriological standard for Enterococci (>104 colonies/100 mL in marine water, >61 colonies/100 mL in fresh water) beach closed

<sup>\*</sup>Violation of geometric mean standard for Enterococci (>35colonies/100 mL in marine water, >33 colonies/100 mL in fresh water) NT\_not tested

A deed restriction limiting the building to five (5) bedrooms with no additional flow must be notarized and recorded at the Bristol County Registry of Deeds, and returned to the Board of Health before a disposal works construction permit can be issued.

RE: Ice Cream Truck Scooping Frozen Slush – Memo from Director of Public Health – Wendy W. Henderson, Director of Public Health informed the Board that the Board of Health has only allowed mobile trucks without sinks/water supply and wastewater facilities to sell prepackaged goods and hot dogs. (The hot dogs situation arises from a state guideline for mobile food vendors.)

Ice cream trucks now like to carry a water based sugary frozen ice product with no dairy or potentially hazardous ingredient. They buy this product at Whites in Acushnet and it is manufactured by Richies in Everett MA.

The frozen product is scooped into single use paper cups. The only food contact is by a scoop. The vendor that has come clean and explained this product to Janice Young and Wendy Henderson and is using a separate scoop for each product. She stores scoops in a wet well of uncirculated water. The water is changed at Anthony's Beach at an outside foot wash spigot and the stagnant water is dumped in a floor drain there.

Ms. Henderson has reviewed a few precautions that she thinks should be taken to be able to safely serve Non Potentially Hazardous Water Based - Richie's Frozen Ice and explained it would have to be a Board decision whether we will allow this limited food preparation.

These precautions should include:

- 1. spare scoops stored in a protected area in the event a scoop is dropped on the floor
- 2. scoop fasteners so the scoops do not lay in the rinse water, and hands do not have to be submerged in the water to retrieve the scoop
- 3. storing all food off the floor at all times
- 4. a gallon of potable water in the truck to use as replacement rinse water and change the rinse water at least hourly
- 5. Discard of the spent "scoop water" to a drain connected to a sanitary wastewater system (not throwing it on the ground to attract flies and for kids to walk thru)

Ms. Henderson also questions if the Board thought other precautions were necessary and would a permit fee be required for future years.

The Board took into consideration that the product has no potentially hazardous ingredient and would be purchased through a licensed distributor and produced by an approved licensed manufacturer. Therefore, with Lynne Brodeur motioning and Leslie E.J. McKinley seconding, it was the unanimous decision of the Board to allow use of this product provided that the aforementioned precautions are met.

RE: Medical Marijuana – Sample Regulations – The Board perused an article from MMA relative to Medical Marijuana and dispensaries. The state regulations are 105 CMR 725.000 and can be looked at on the state website. No action required at this time.

RE: Tobacco Sales 2013 – Nicholas Charest Report – Wendy W. Henderson, Director of Public Health informed the Board that on June 24, 2013, Nicholas Charest did routine inspection and educational awareness for youth access of all Tobacco Permit Holders for the Town of Dartmouth. Full compliance was 16 out of 28. Twelve warnings were issued regarding signage and obtaining MA D.O.R. Licenses. On May 31, 2013, Mr. Charest conducted a sting operation in which out of the 28 licensed permit holders for tobacco sales only one sold a tobacco product to a minor – Bliss Express. Wendy Henderson, Director of Public Health questioned the Board if they would rather issue a warning rather than the \$100.00 non-criminal citation since the regulations changed January 01, 2013. The Board discussed this matter and was adamant that a non-criminal citation be issued as noted in the Youth Access Tobacco Regulations. Therefore, a letter and non-criminal citation will be sent to Bliss Express informing him of the sale of a tobacco product to a minor.

RE: Community Nurse & Hospice Care – Public Health Statistics for April & May 2013 – The Board perused the April & May 2013 statistics received by the Community Nurse & Hospice Care.

RE: Community Nurse & Hospice Care/Stetson Family Trust/ Quarterly Payment Ending June 30, 2013 – The Board perused the free care visits billed by the Community Nurse & Hospice Care from the Stetson Family Trust. The total amount of reported free care for Dartmouth is \$52,293.38 in which they requested \$5,282.50 from the Stetson Family Trust that is the amount of the quarterly income.

RE: Discussion of any item not know 48 hours in advance- None

RE: Board Signatures – The Board signed the bill from Community Nurse & Hospice Care for the Stetson Family Trust in the amount of \$5,282.50 and a betterment agreement for Daniel Faria of 345 Highland. The Chair signed five personnel sheets.

No Pollution Solution - Gloria Bancroft - Introduction - Michael Roy of 1000 Hixville Road also involved in South Coast Alliance for a Cleaner Tomorrow -(SOACT) spoke to the Board about concerns of what is buried under the landfill. Mr. Roy suggest geothermal testing. Mr. Roy also supports a comprehensive site assessment including test boring for groundwater, potable drinking water test for house siting on the landfill. Mr. Roy states that it is clear what the problem entails. Mr. Roy states that their mission is **S** - Stop BEC's current capping proposal, **T** -Advocate for thorough testing of the landfill site to understand existing contamination, O- Investigate alternative options for acceptable solutions, P - Assist in preventing further contamination of soil and water in the South Coast region. Mr. Roy also suggests that a complete profile of the landfill and abutting area be completed. Mr. Roy would like recommendations from the Board of Health and Christine LeBlanc. Recommendations for what should be included in the CSA and additional testing. Mr. Roy also presented an article in which a capped landfill in Eastham failed, resulting in contaminating area wells. Mr. Roy also states that E.P.A. has been quoted as saying all caps fail eventually.

Thomas W. Hardman, Chair addressed Mr. Roy's concerns and agreed that D.E.P. is dragging their feet with the C.S.A. and he also informed Mr. Roy that it is D.E.P. who sets the parameters for testing.

Theresa Brum of 958 Hixville Road asked if the Board of Health can pressure D.E.P. based on past complaints relative to the landfill. Ms. Brum further quested in the Solid Waste Regulations are the same for residential and municipal landfills. Further she states that E.P.A. reports about barrels being dumped at the site.

Gloria Bancroft of 748 Collins Corner Road asked why we cannot fight as a community for other forms of testing – she feels that the town needs to pursue the testing portion. Ms. Bancroft asked about Christine LeBlanc of East Coast Engineering been doing as far as review of the CSA. Ms. Bancroft asked why the Board of Health cannot issue a nuisance order for the noise dust and traffic.

Thomas Hardman explained until it is a nuisance they cannot send an order.

Ms. Bancroft then stated that all concerned Boards in conjunction with Town Counsel should map out a plan to stop it. The more united the town is the better strategy. In addition she questions that once the contamination is understood, what options exits. Ms. Bancroft questioned how the true depth of the landfill has been determined and what is the minimal acceptable cap size and why cannot clean fill be used. She further informed the Board that at the October 2013 Town Meeting an article to prevent Comm-97 soils entering Dartmouth sponsored by the Board of Health and co-sponsored by the Select Board may be an alternative.

Robert Michaud of 40 Alice Street stated that the town needs to be proactive and perhaps get the Army Corp of Engineers involved. Mr. Michaud further stated that they have support from Westport Watershed Alliance and Toxic Alliance. Mr. Michaud also requests that if the Board of Health has any influence please use it.

Bonnie Johnson of 783 Hixville Road questioned why the injunction on the landfill cannot be initiated. It was explained because the capping is not considered landfilling.

Armand Thibodeau of 1060 Old Fall River Road opposes D.E.P. interaction at this time.

At this time, the Board thanked the residents for attending.

At 8:45 p.m. Thomas W. Hardman, Chair motioned to close the regular Board of Health Meeting. Roll call vote –Thomas Hardman - yes, Leslie E.J. McKinley – yes, Lynne Brodeur – yes.

With no further business to discuss, the Chair adjourned the meeting at 8:45 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Patti S. DeMello

Administrative Clerk

Pari S De Hello

### 6:00 P.M. COMMENCE MEETING

Minutes of the Meeting of June 20, 2013

### Old Business:

- A. State Road Cement Block/Plat 164, Lot 46, #656 State Road Dust Complaint 7/21/2010
- B. Cecil Smith Landfill Capping and Closure Plat 72, Lot 6 Old Fall River Road –Proposal 02/06/2013
- C. Compost Situations & Complaints 02/06/2013 Wilfred Francis/Plat 37, Lot 36 Fisher Road Wilfred Francis/Plat 37, Lot 27 Fisher Road
- D. Dartmouth Hotel, Motel & Guest Cabins Regulation/Draft -1/9/2013
- E. Adelino Cordeiro/Plat 138, Lot 182 Gorham Street Animal Complaint 10/4/13
- F. School Nurses Concerns Relative to Public Health 06/20/2013
- G. Dartmouth Shelter Planning 06/20/2013
- H. Dartmouth Supplemental Regulation Update 12/7/2011
   Coastal Bank Setback
   15.290 Shared System
   D-Box

Aquifer Requirement from Zoning By-Law

### **New Business:**

- A. Animal Permit Application Sharron Crooks/Plat 72, Lot 14 – 538 Old Fall River Road – 30 Pigeons
- B. Wendy W. Henderson Director Report
- C. Janice Young Inspector Report
- D. Complaint:
  - Jose Bizarria/Plat 163, Lot 2, 446 Reed Road Rooster Joe Amaral/Plat 38, Lot 33-1, 553 Chase Road - Manure Storage Leonel Amaral/Plat 33, Lot 77, 749 Chase Road - Odor from Animals Copy of Complaint Log from June 14, 2013 to July 12, 2013
- E. Beach Test Results for June 18, 25, July 02, 09, 16, 2013
- F. Septic Plans
  - Michael Fernandes/Plat 105, Lot 86, 47 East Avenue Variance & Waiver
- G. Ice Cream truck Scooping Frozen Slush Memo from Director of Public Health
- H. Medical Marijuana Sample Regulations
- I. Tobacco Sales 2013 Nicholas Charest Report
- J. Crapo Hill Landfill Final Approval w Condition Renewal Phase 2, Cells 3 & 4
- K. Community Nurse & Hospice Care/Public Health Statistics April & May 2013
- L. Community Nurse & Hospice Care/Stetson Family trust Quarterly Billing
- M. Discussion for Any Item Not Known 48 Hours in Advance
- N. Board Signatures

# **Appointments:**

6:45p.m. No Pollution Solution - Gloria Bancroft - Introduction